Minutes of the University Faculty Meeting

Room 590 Downtown Campus

May 1, 2002, 1:00 p.m.
President Collens opened the meeting.  He acknowledged the faculty members who were participating by teleconference from Main, Rice, and Moffett campuses.  He welcomed Tim Preheim, the new Dean of the Graduate School of Business and John Baworowsky, the new VP of Enrollment and Student Affairs.  Lew then recognized Ullica Segerstrale, Ophir Frieder, Albert Wang, Ronald Krueckn and John Heskett for their noteworthy accomplishments during the year.

President’s Report
Priorities and Initiatives
Lew Collens discussed the university’s priorities and initiatives.  Improving the undergraduate experience is a top priority.  John Baworowsky will be working with a First-year Task Force being set up and the Trustee Undergraduate Affairs Board to look at the undergraduate experience and how to improve it.

The next priority is Biomedical Research and Development.  It is important because it cuts across a wide range of the university and focuses on interdisciplinary and inter-professional work; it is a good example of institutional collaboration, working with Argonne National Laboratory, the University of Chicago Medical School and IITRI Life Sciences; and it relates to the physical development of the south end of the campus targeted as an R&D center.  

The Teacher Education program launched by Norm and Judy Lederman is expected to grow rapidly.  It may even help attract more women to the campus because of its focus on education.  The program had a good visit from the Illinois accreditation officials; official approval is expected June 12.

International Initiatives
President Collens recently returned from Bangkok and Hong Kong and was impressed with the enthusiasm of the alums he met at the Second Annual Asian Alumni Council meeting.   They are willing up help us in several countries in the East Asia and India.  Cyrus Tang has been generous to the university for several years; there is a group of undergraduate Tang Scholars on campus.  Mr. Tang set up a large scholarship program in China and has encouraged greater collaboration between our Tang Scholars and those in China.  The law school has developed a program with Peking University and other faculty members have contracts with colleagues in China.  President Collens is returning to Shanghai in October and sees significant opportunities for the university in China.  

IT Infrastructure
The IT infrastructure initiative, administered by Michael Hites, accomplished several improvements in university connectivity.  These include the I-Wire gigabyte fiber network, the Illinois Century Network, new computer classrooms in the Galvin Library and new computer labs in Alumni Memorial Hall.  Mr. Hites is successfully allocating scarce resources to several projects.

IITRI Sale

The sale is moving forward; the present calendar calls for the SEC filing on May 20, SEC approval on August 1 and the closing on September 15.  It is a complex transaction and the situation is still fluid.  The most difficult parts of the negotiations are over and Lew  is confident we will meet the schedule.

Report of Howard Eglit, Chair of the University Faculty Council
Abolition of the undergraduate degree in environmental engineering

The UFC approved the abolition of the undergraduate degree in environmental engineering that had came up through the appropriate processes. The UFC did not consider this a major change so did not refer it to the full faculty for consideration.

Extension of Probation Period of Tenure-Track Faculty
The Faculty Handbook provides a procedure for untenured faculty members with health or other problems to take an unpaid leave of absence that will stop the tenure clock.  However, there is no provision in the Handbook for an untenured faculty member to stop the tenure clock while continuing to work.  The UFC proposal provides a mechanism that authorizes a maximum of two one-year extensions of the probationary period for one or more of the following circumstances:  (1) the birth or adoption of a child; (2) disability or extended severe personal illness;  (3) compelling obligations to a member of the family or household that requires significant time away from university duties; and (4) other extraordinary circumstances beyond the control of the faculty member.  The UFC did not consider this a major change and did not refer it to the full faculty for consideration, primarily because all constituencies had an opportunity to review the proposal and provide input. 

Prof. Jon Gorham asked whether there was a procedure to stop the tenure clock for a faculty member who temporarily leaves the university.  Mary Anne Smith responded that this faculty member would normally take an unpaid leave of absence that automatically stops the tenure clock.  The new procedure applies to faculty members who continue to work at IIT, but want to stop the tenure clock because of a circumstance specified in the procedure.  

Relations with the Administration
Professor Eglit noted that the UFC received very good support from the administration, including Lew Collens, Mary Anne Smith, Noreen Kozak, Michael Hites, and John Collins.  Lew Collens agreed that time had come for a closer working relationship between faculty and administration regarding budget issues.  As a result, there was a good working relationship between John Collins and the UFC finance committee. 

Professor Eglit mentioned that two matters were still unresolved.  One is improving communications between the faculty and the trustees.  The other is releasing salary data for the law school.  The administration provided salary information for the law school until a few years ago when a decision was made not to release this information.  Lew Collens promised a decision but the issue remains unresolved.  The UFC salary committee does not have the data and has been unable to issue the salary report.  When they receive the information, Howard Eglit and John O’Leary will complete the report and issue it this summer.

Changes to Section III of Faculty Handbook regarding Category III Research Faculty Members
The Faculty Handbooks currently provides for Full and Associate Research Professors.  The UFC is moving the adoption of a proposal to add the ranks of Assistant Research Professor and Distinguished Research Professor.  The proposal also explicitly provides that a research professor of any rank may not serve as the sole advisor but only as a co-advisor with a tenured faculty member to supervise graduate students.  The UFC considered this a major change and is submitting it at this time to the faculty for approval.  The faculty approved the proposal unanimously.

Finance Report
George Kraft, Chair of the UFC Financial Affairs Committee  submitted the finance report for fiscal year-end 2001.  The UFC found it useful and voted to accept the report.  However, because the report dealt with information that was almost a year old, the Committee chose not to analyze it.  The UFC changed the timetable for issuing financial reports from the spring to the fall so the committee should distribute the next report in the fall covering fiscal year-end 2002 that is just ending.  That report should contain more analysis of the financial condition of the university.  
Peter Lykos stated he did not approve of the way members were selected to serve on the ad-hoc Financial Affairs Committee.   Howard Eglit responded that the finance committee is a standing committee of the UFC and because of the delay in appointing the committee, he took advantage of structure that was in place.  Soliciting members from the university community that may have financial expertise is appropriate for the UFC and will be done in the future.  The current committee members are Howard Chapman, Chair, John O’Leary, John Twombly and George Kraft. 

University Governance
Prof. Eglit remarked that university governance is not working well.  There is a very low level of interest among faculty members, it is difficult to staff regular committees and especially difficult to staff grievance committees.  The faculty should consider how to revise the governance process to make it more vibrant and vital.

Report of Ross Pfieffer, VP for Institutional Advancement

Communications and Marketing
“New” University magazine was launched and will be published three times a year.  Between New issues, three 4-page, single-issue monographs will be published to keep in contact with the faculty and alumni more regularly.  These will focus on institutional priorities; the first one feature biomedical issues.  The web will be cleaned up and will target prospective and current students who use it extensively at both the undergraduate and graduate level.  Institutional Advancement wants to work with departments to improve sites and continue to adopt a common IIT look that still recognizes departmental and college differences.

Alumni Relations

The goal is to implement programs that change alumni behavior.  Alums should give more to IIT, help recruit students, hire our graduates, and help change the life of our students while at IIT, with IPROs and similar programs.

Development

They will attempt to maximize revenue by focusing on the areas of improving the undergraduate experience and biomedical science and engineering.  Other funding raising priorities include budget relief in the current fiscal year, scholarship endowment, campus renewal, including finishing Crown Hall, and other endowment projects.

Peter Lykos stated that there has been a magnificent effort in increasing scholarships for undergraduates, but there have not been enough scholarships in the graduate college that is struggling to become a first tier institution.  He also asked why the Wishnik Hall project is stalled.  Lew Collens responded that Crown Hall’s heritage designation made it a visible target and a project that has to be finished.  All funding is not in place for Wishnik.

Hamid Arastoopour stated that the final understanding at last year’s board of trustees meeting was that there were two areas the university decided to emphasize.  One was the biomedical area and the other was energy and environmental sustainability.  He asked why the environmental emphasis was missing from Mr. Pfieffer’s presentation.  President Collens said there was a great deal of difference in the financial needs and the level of potential donor interest in the projects. The biomedical initiative involves a large sum of money; the environmental initiative is not comparable.   The university must fill the Linden chair to get more energy into the environmental effort.  Environmental initiatives are not off the list, but in terms of university level challenges, the dollars needed for the undergraduate experience and the biomedical area are very substantial.

Report of Allan Myerson, Dean of the Armour College of Engineering
The Department of Biomedical Engineering
The Department of Biomedical Engineering was established effective this fall.  Three new faculty members have been hired to start this year and two new faculty members will be joining the faculty next year.  A second $1 million Whitaker grant has been secured to start an undergraduate program in biomedical engineering effective in the fall.  More than 100 applications have been received.  The program will begin in Fall 2002 with twenty-five undergraduates and nineteen graduate students.  23,000 square feet of the central core of a former IITRI building has been converted to an engineering research building, making it the first academically-oriented building added to on the main campus in a very long time.  The core consists of old labs that the FDA used, and will be the home of the biomedical engineering department research labs and other research laboratories in related areas.

The Math and Science Teacher Education Program
The Program has hired two new faculty members to begin in fall.  The Program recently had the accreditation visit that went well.  The faculty has approved a pre-service program teacher certification to enable students to get bachelor degrees in science, math and engineering.  A masters and Ph.D. programs will all begin in Fall 2002. 

Dean Myerson noted new Chair appointments and mentioned several faculty members who had notable accomplishments during the year.   He reported that there were significant improvement in supercomputing facilities for academic purposes on the campus, including new Sun, Beowulf and Linux computer clusters.

Report of Donna Robertson, Dean of the College of Architecture
Crown Hall
Crown Hall has received national and historic landmark status; the government has awarded that designation to only 2,300 properties.  The College is completing phase one of three phases of the Crown restoration.  The restoration budget is $6 million of which about $3 million has been raised.  The funds to fully wire Crown for IT are in hand.  IPRO class students have been studying historical preservation issues connected with Crown Hall.  

Year of Mies
The Mies in America show is at the Museum of Contemporary Art in Chicago and the Mies in Berlin show opened in New York.  These shows will create in a higher level of awareness of Mies and his work that will help the college and the university.

Faculty and Curriculum
The College is working on a long-term project to address the ratio of tenure-track to studio professors to part-time appointments.  There are currently fifty-five total faculty members of which thirteen are tenure-track, nine are studio professors and four are off-line appointments.  In addition, there are 9.34 FTE part-time appointments. Eight off-ladder instructors have applied for tenure-track appointments.  The curriculum is currently in a period of refinement after a major redefinition a few years ago.  She mentioned several notable awards and achievements by College faculty.  

Graham Resource Center
The College is currently addressing the needs of the Graham Resource Center, the in-house architecture library that works with Galvin.  They need a full-time staff member to back up librarian Anita Anderson because student usage is increasing exponentially each year.  They are also assembling a university-wide digital image bank that would be accessible by everyone on-line.

Enrollment
Dean Robertson then addressed enrollment and stated that graduate enrollment is uncertain because of the instability of the international scene and their dependence on international students.  They are actively working on graduate financial aid packages, but the competition is tough for good students who are being offered very high packages from other schools.  The College tries to offset that with a personal touch with the cooperation of the faculty that gives them a competitive edge.  In addition, there is a strong emphasis on environmentally conscious designs and digital applications that transform the way architects work and the work they can do.

Report of Patrick Whitney, Director, Institute of Design
Enrollment
Enrollment is strong, benefitting from the economy; applications and admits have more than doubled from last year.  The yield rates increased dramatically, particularly from American students. Student quality is holding and increasing.  There is uncertainty about international students.  Normally one-half of the students come from outside the United States, including India, China, Korea, Latin America and a small number from the Middle East. They have room to accept more students and expect the program to grow to about 130 students over next 3-4 years. 

Research Programs

Ten years ago ID received a grant from GE to create the first Ph.D. program of design in the country.  The program has grown dramatically and they now have the largest program in the country with fourteen or fifteen Ph.D. candidates and eighty-five masters students.  By contrast, Carnegie Mellon has the second highest number with two or three Ph.D. students.  ID has been successful in developing $600-800,000 per year in company support for basic research, including design and development of base methods, not contract research.  They are developing additional programs to transfer the research back to the companies.  All of the IP belongs to IIT.  The demand is in innovation; building upon the human-centered approach they are already teaching.  

New Executive Program
A new one-year executive masters program is being developed that is aimed at students who will not become designers.  It is aimed at individuals working in engineering and marketing who want to use the methodological approach the school represents in the area of product development and management of innovation inside companies.  The graduates of the program will be team members, clients and employers of students currently graduating.  This program will be working on the demand side rather than the supply side.  They have interviewed about fifteen executives of companies and the general need appears strong.  It will be priced much higher than the current programs.  The closest equivalent is a joint program at MIT with the business and engineering schools.  They offer a masters in systems design and management and they charge $45,000 in tuition.  The program demand would be in the area of innovation and would build upon the human-centered approach they are already teaching.  The program is being prototyped; the goal is to write the curriculum this summer and bring it through the approval process this fall.  The program will give ID a new way to interact with companies.

Peter Lykos asked if the program deals with training in advertising and Pat Whitney responded that it did not.  It deals with an area called information design.  The attraction of our students to companies is the students’ ability to take complex information and make it easier to understand.  

Report of M. Ellen Mitchell, Institute of Psychology
The Institute has three doctorate programs: Clinical Research/Practice balanced program that is APA accredited; Industrial/Organizational, ranked 13th by Princeton Review, and a Rehabilitation program, ranked 12th by U.S. News and World Report.  The undergraduate program is small and they are planning to expand it, despite the lack of success in prior years.  The reason for the attempt to expand at this time is that the market for undergraduate psychology students is huge and with John Baworowsky on board, IIT can effectively market and capture at least a small part of the market.  To illustrate the size of the market, Boston U admits 130 psychology students and has 930; Carnegie Mellon admits 60-65 per year;  DePaul has 500 psychology students; Duke has 435 psychology majors representing 12% of the graduating class; UNC admitted 1,800 majors and Syracuse admits about 150 majors.  

Professor Mitchell recounted several noteworthy events, including co-hosting with ISLAT a conference on Human Issues in Technology and expanded the fee-for-service clinic.

Report of Hal Krent, Dean of Chicago-Kent

Downsizing
A major issue was downsizing that resulted in a lower faculty/student ratio, an enhanced educational atmosphere, and improvement in student selectivity.  The Honors Scholar Program is doing well; the new group of Honor Scholars has a median LSAT score of 167 (96th percentile) and is 20% minority.

Faculty Accomplishments and International Initiatives
Dean Krent noted several faculty accomplishments, including the publication of three new books and five others updated.  Prof. Sheldon Nahmod received a Lifetime Achievement Award from the American Bar Association for his efforts in civil rights litigation.  He also mentioned several international outreach programs.  These include a Beijing/Chicago LL.M. program, Bosnia (a summer high school program), Shanghai (summer program for undergraduates), Ukraine and  Poland conferences, and exchange programs with Mexico, Norway and Germany.

Center for Law and Financial Markets
The CLFM credit hours increased by 17% in the current year; year to date admissions are up 95%.  They offer many CLFM courses on the internet and will offer an entire MS degree program online by fall 2003.  The Center has a strategic partnership with the Chicago Federal Reserve to co-produce an internet course in payments systems for federal employees, member banks and CLFM students.  Another partnership is with the Arab Academy to provide a financial markets concentration for MBA students in Jordan, Egypt and Saudi Arabia to begin in the 2002 winter quarter.

Report of Zia Hassan, Dean of the Stuart Graduate School of Business

Enrollment
Enrollment has increased from 1,583 in 1998-90 to 1,793 in 2000-01, but decreased to 1,688 in the current year due to the events of 9/11 and the soft economy.  Enrollment of 1,800 is expected in the 2002-03 year.  The student quality continues to increase each year; GMAT scores have risen from 535 in 1998-99 to 572 in 2001-02 and they hope to reach 600 soon, which is very respectable.  Dean Hassan discussed faculty scholarship over the last three years that includes three books and thirty-one articles and proceedings published.  

International Initiatives

International initiatives include a summer exchange program in France.  The Shenyang Institute of Technology has the funding to establish a business school and Stuart School will be the cooperating entity to help them establish it.  The School is working to establish a Center for Sustainable Energy and a Center for Medical Technology and is sponsoring a conference in July on The Hospital of the Future.

Report of Darsh Wasan, VP for International Affairs

International Student Enrollment
There were 689 new international students in Fall 2001 and 244 in Spring 2002 making a total of 933 new international students this year.  Total international student enrollment in Spring 2002 was 1,726.   There were twenty fewer new students this spring because of the events of 9/11.  An international Board of Overseers is being formed and as of this date, twelve countries are represented on the Board.

Center for Food Safety and Technology
Professor Wasan spoke about the National Center for Food Safety and Technology and mentioned there was increasing interest in the area of food security programs for industry.  They developed a food safety program, one of the best in the country, that is being taken on the road.  The FDA has promised major funding for the MBA on food security.

Report of David Baker, VP for External Affairs

Fund-raising Initiatives
Mr. Baker noted that although the Federal budget faces a $100 billion deficit and Illinois is trying to deal with a $1.2-1.4 billion deficit, he is undaunted in his efforts to seek funding from them.  We are currently seeking $5 million from the State for our biomedical complex and we are seeking $3 million for an integrated strategy for an early response to bioterrorist threats.  The State is considering reducing the level of student aid for undergraduates that would have a significant  impact on students’ ability to pay tuition.

Campus Environment
Four of eight Stateway Gardens buildings are gone, including the building closest to the campus.  Two more buildings should be gone by fall.  Hopeful the CHA will adopt a  redevelopment plan proposed by a private developer that would provide up to $200 million in mixed income residential housing.  This would create a new community on which we can build a future for the main campus.  The university has been working with the city and other organizations around the campus to create a new retail strip that would include restaurants, coffee houses and other neighborhood amenities.  IIT has lacked a campus town since its inception.

Report of John Collins, VP for Business and Finance

Financial Challenges and Endowment Draw
The university faces several financial challenges and a major issue is the high level of the endowment draw.  The endowment will increase from approximately $200 million to $290 million when the divestiture of IITRI is complete.  The endowment draw will decrease from more than 15% per year to 10% due to the increased endowment, but it is still too high.  It is an area the university is watching very carefully in this difficult budget climate.  There are significant budget challenges for the fiscal year ending 2003 that the administration is working hard to resolve.

McCormick Tribune Campus Center and Galvin-Pritzker Grove

The McCormick Tribune Campus Center is rising out of the ground; the elevated tube should be completed next month.  Many aspects of the building are state-of-the-art and visitors are welcome to tour the construction site.  The Galvin-Pritzker grove is almost completed, recognizing the significant contributions of Bob Galvin and Bob Pritzker.

New Residence Project

Just today the university received the building permits for the new residential project four full days before the deadline.  Construction will begin next week and should be completed by August 2003.  The project will consist of 368 beds and should be the best housing available in the Chicago area.  The project is being funded with tax-exempt bonds issued by an independent corporation the university set up that will be secured by the revenue of the project.

President Collens’ Summary
President Collens noted the significance of the fact that we are already four days ahead of schedule on the new housing project; we were never even one minute ahead of schedule on the Campus Center.  

Lew Collens recognized Jotin Khisty who is retiring this year and presented a plaque to J. Robert Selman to recognize his status as a Distinguished Professor of the University.  He then thanked Dean Zia Hassan for his many years of service and dedication to the Stuart Graduate School of Business.  Zia served on the faculty since 1955 and as Dean from 1989 to 2002.  Dean Hassan accepted the recognition on behalf of the faculty and staff of the Stuart School who worked so hard to obtain accreditation in 1999.

President Collens than thanked the members of UCOPT, led by Professor Porter Johnson, the UFC, led by Professor Howard Eglit, the MCFC, led by Professor Peter Lykos, and the DFC, led by Professor George Kraft.  Finally he reminded everyone of commencement weekend that will take place on May 18 and 19 and the IIT IPRO Projects Program on May 3.

The meeting adjourned at 3:00 p.m.

Howard S. Chapman

